THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL

At a meeting of Full   Council held in the   Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth, on Tuesday 20 February 2018 from 7.30pm to 10.00 ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT pm.
Present:
  Councillors Diana Barber (Chairman), Martin Brooks (Vice-Chairman), Rupert Barnes, Matthew Bedford, Sara Bedford, Eric Bishop, Phil Brading, Kemal Butt, David Coltman, Valerie Coltman, Stephen Cox, Steve Drury, Peter Getkahn, Stephen Giles-Medhurst, Alex Hayward, Paula Hiscocks, Angela Killick, Heather Kenison, Joan King, Stephen King, Chris Lloyd, David Major, Joy Mann, Keith Martin, Alex Michaels, Debbie Morris, Sarah Nelmes, Reena Ranger, Ralph Sangster, David Sansom, Alison Scarth, Andrew Scarth, Roger Seabourne, Martin Trevett, Kate Turner, Alison Wall, Chris Whately-Smith and Phil Williams.
CL67/17
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
An apology for absence was received from Councillor Marilyn Butler.
CL68/17
MINUTES

The Minutes of the Council meeting held on 12 December 2017 were confirmed as a correct record and were signed by the Chairman.
CL69/17
PETITION
The Council had received petitions from residents, workers and business owners in the Three Rivers District requesting that the Council halt the current Proposed Traffic Order (TO) to change the parking arrangements and to charge in the eight town centre car parks.  The TO should be halted until such time as evidential reports and surveys be supplied, and reassurance given that these changes and charges would not harm the residents and businesses in the town.
The petitioners had further requested that Rickmansworth Town be treated in the same manner as other Wards in the District where similar proposals had been halted.

The petitioners asserted that the proposals would prevent a frequent turnover of shoppers in Rickmansworth and would be detrimental to the local shops. The car parks would not accept cash but only card payments which may also deter shoppers.

No other car parks in Three Rivers were introducing car parking charges.

The petitioners believed this to be unjust and biased against Rickmansworth Town. The petitions had been signed by over 25 residents in accordance with Rule 18 of the Council’s Constitution.

Mr S Chauhan, the Chairman of the Three Rivers Chamber of Trade & Commerce, presented the petitions to Full Council. 
The Leader of the Council thanked the residents for coming to the meeting and thanked Mr Chauhan for presenting the petitions.  She advised that the Council’s responsibility to provide services and balance the budget was taken very seriously and in the past decade over £4 million of car parking funding had been lost.  From next year there would be no more funding from central taxation via the Revenue Support Fund and the huge savings and efficiencies already made by the Council would not be sufficient to cover the magnitude of the financial cuts.
There was requirement that the Council balances the parking account over a three year period.  The Government rules stated that the enforcement of parking regulations must not be subsidised by general Council Tax payers.  The legislation further stated: ‘If an Authority makes a surplus on its parking charges and enforcement activities the income must be used for parking and transport related spending.’  The message from the Secretary of State specifically stated ‘The Secretary of State will not expect either national or local tax payers to meet any deficit on the parking account.’
The decisions for the scheme were made at the Policy and Resources Committee meeting held in January 2017.  It was agreed by the overwhelming majority of all the Councillors present, including Opposition Councillors ‘that the remit of the Parking Services Working Party be widened to include income generating opportunities from off street parking and to provide an enhanced car parking service to eliminate the deficit.’
It was also agreed that the Council would look to extend charging as appropriate to other areas including Abbots Langley, Croxley Green, Chorleywood and Kings Langley.  The Leader was disappointed that there had been an attempt to personalise the debate.  
When the scheme was put forward three years ago, the country was in a much different economic climate, therefore no other charges were proposed.  Abbots Langley had no Community Parking Zone (which was called for by Rickmansworth residents to prevent commuters parking outside homes), no station and no offices.  The vast proportion of parking enforcement was within the Rickmansworth area which was the largest resident parking zone and commercial centre.  The only alternative to not increasing the costs of parking would be to not charge which would leave Rickmansworth with spaces filled by commuters and staff from first thing in the morning, leaving no room for shoppers or visitors.  
Under the new scheme shoppers and visitors would still be able to park for as long as they do now with one hour free.  The Council would be looking at more parking opportunities in the long term future which would be helpful to the environment.  Incorrect information was being circulated, including details alleging that four hour parking would be £7.50 was not correct.  
This matter would be discussed under the financial planning item which was the next item on the agenda.
Councillor Alex Hayward asked whether the wording on the four petitions was the same.  Dr Steven Halls, Chief Executive, reported that three petitions had been received to the Committee Team, two electronically and one paper copy.  A further petition was presented to the Director of Community and Enviornmental Services specifically on the Traffic Regulation Order.  Council could be assured that all the objectors to the Traffic Regulation Order would be be written to after the consultation had ended.  The wording for the 3 petitions presented to the CommitteeTeam was provided in the Council Summons.
CL70/17
FINANCIAL PLANNING
Council considered the recommendations from the Administration and the Main Opposition Group on the financial plan.
Councillor Matthew Bedford set out the financial background faced by the Council along with all other Authorities. In 2010/11 the Council received a Revenue Support Grant and their share of the business rates of some £5.7m.  In 2018/19 it had reduced to £1.9m, with the Revenue Support Grant removed altogether and projected to fall further over the following two years. This meant £4m less from central Government.  In addition, there was uncertainty over the future of business rates.  The move to 100% retention of business rates was not straight forward and applied across the public sector as a whole, not individual Councils.
The expectation was that the forthcoming Review of Needs that the Government was undertaking was likely to result in the redistribution of resources away from the South to other parts of the Country.  The Council was facing a serious shortfall in funding. The efficiency savings of £4m created since 2005 were down to the exceptional efforts of Officers led by the Chief Executive and Directors.  The Council would continue to drive for additional savings and income where there was potential to reduce the burden on the Council Tax but still remaining committed to providing top quality services that residents need and rely upon, particularly residents least able to support themselves.  This would be achieved without excessive increases in Council Tax.  The proposed increase for 2018/19 was £5 in line with guidance from the Government.  That would bring the total increase since 2007/08 to just over 5%.  At the same time the Administration had protected the Council’s finances.  
Plans over the coming three year medium-term financial period left the Council with a general fund balance of around £3.5m and a sustainable deficit of less than £400,000.  If no further action was taken the Council’s finances would be sustainable for the foreseeable future whilst retaining balances of around £2m.  The Council also retained a capital balance of £5.4m at the end of the three year period. 
The Conservative Group budget proposed to spend around £2m more of the Council’s reserves taking more Revenue and Capital over the coming three year period and leaving the Council with a deficit approaching £600,000. This meant the Council would hit the minimum level of balances after just one further year. The extra spending would not generate any tangible additional services for the residents of Three Rivers. This level of spending could only be achieved by assuming uncertain, unproven and unlikely savings by outsourcing several key services.  The only way to guarantee the level of savings proposed by the Conservative Group would be to cut the level of service provided by the Council.  
At a time of falling Government support and rising costs the Administration had managed to safeguard enhanced services whilst retaining value for money and keeping the Council Tax increase as low as possible.  Difficult decisions had to be made and instead of the Council going down the route proposed by the Conservative Group of cutting services and spending reserves, the Administration had chosen to maintain the level of services by seeking additional income to close the budget gap.  
The Administration were proposing a modest increase in the garden waste charge from £35 to £40 with a corresponding charge in the concessionary and second bin rates.  This would bring the Council closer to a position where the costs of the service were covered by the income raised.  Secondly, they were planning an increase in garage rents and thirdly, where appropriate, a charge for parking in the parts of the District where there was most pressure on parking spaces, while retaining free parking for shoppers in all towns and villages in the District.  
In Rickmansworth, the proposal was for one hour free parking whereas the Conservative Group were proposing two hours.  This would improve the turnover of visitors and increase footfall for the retail businesses. There was also a new provision for parking of up to four hours in Rickmansworth town centre which was currently not available.  This would increase the range of parking options available for shoppers in the town centre.  At the same time as progressing car parking charges for Rickmansworth Town Centre new car parking charges were being proposed in Croxley Green and around Kings Langley station as well as new arrangements in Chorleywood.  The Council would continue to look at other areas of the District and where it made sense to do so would seek to ensure that parking enforcement costs were covered by parking charges, rather than being subsidised by Council Tax payers which breached the Government rules and which the Conservative Group had no plans to address.
Councillor Matthew Bedford said there were a number of relatively small but valuable initiatives that contributed to the positive aspects of living in Three Rivers.  This included safeguarding the many initiatives that had been introduced over the years including the excellent waste and recycling collection service which residents supported and delivered a top ten performance nationally, the Barrowbeat service that kept the Town and Village Centres clean and investment in providing additional parking and traffic measures across the District. In addition there was to be significant investment in Leisure Centres, with plans in South Oxhey for the leisure facilities, and accommodation for local families who may find themselves homeless.  Colleagues would be elaborating on some of these new initiatives during the debate.
In summary, the Administration budget addressed the substantial reduction in central Government support, retained and enhanced the valuable services offered by this Council, continued to provide value for money for the Council Tax payers and protected the long term financial viability of the Council.  He recommended the budget to the Council.  The motion was seconded by Councillor Sara Bedford, who reserved her right to speak.

Councillor Alex Hayward presented the Conservative Group budget as a robust and workable budget.  She wished to thank all the Officers who had been most helpful.  She and her fellow Conservative colleagues were here to raise their voices for the residents of Three Rivers who pay their Council Taxes.  Residents should receive better value for money from the Adminstration and this was why the Conservative Group were presenting their budget.
Many Councils had and were outsourcing their services, indeed, that evening the Sustainable Development, Planning and Transport Committtee had agreed to contract out the function of homeless reviews.  Watford Council outsourced their waste services and achieved a 12% saving.  This Conservative budget looked at outsourcing the waste services in Three Rivers but not reducing the service provided, just improving the services offered.  Three Rivers was geographically different to Watford and it was accepted that the waste service needs would be different, therefore our budget had been prepared proposing a 5% saving on waste service costs.  The Conservative Group presented an honest budget which if agreed would be kept to.  A budget which at the start of the financial year had a set of figures and at the end of the year those figures would be the same.  

Councillor Matthew Bedford had referred to 2007 when the Government grants were higher. Interestingly in 2007, just over 10 years ago, the Council’s combined balances were some £44m.  By the end of 2018 there would be balances of £19m.  £25m had gone over just 10 years.  How had the Administration been prudent with the financial affairs of this Council with the public money paid out of the pockets of the hard working residents? Residents wanted to enjoy living in Three Rivers and to continue that enjoyment included being able to have two hours free parking.  The Conservative Group budget continued to provide free parking to keep residents active and social and enabled residents to pop to the shops, go to the library, have a coffee, and as one pensioner parking in Rickmansworth said, ‘have a quiet bet and a Chinese while the wife does the shopping.’  The Conservative budget supported the residents, local retail communities and local businesses.  The three petitions presented tonight endorsed the need for free parking.  If only the Administration would listen to the residents and the businesses within Three Rivers.   There were no further stealth taxes in our budget just clear blue water between us and the Administration.  We ask you all to support this budget, seconded by Councillor Paula Hiscocks, who reserved her right to speak.
Councillor Phil Brading limited his remarks to the Conservative Group proposals to outsource the waste services currently provided in-house.  Without seeing detailed costings, it was difficult to see how savings on the scale proposed could be achieved without significant cuts in the service.  The Conservative Group estimate of 5% savings was not based on the Three Rivers situation. There were no obvious big ticket items to cut.  The savings seemed to be based on a combination of measures, maybe to scrap garden waste collections or introduce 4 weekly collections for residual waste, or keep the fortnightly refuse collections and reduce the current weekly collection of food waste and recycling to fortnightly? This would lead to complaints from residents, a worse refuse and recycling service and the reduction in recycling rates. Other measures might include scrapping the Barrow beats, reducing environmental enforcement with fewer prosecutions and a reduction in grounds maintenance in the parks which could endanger the Council’s Green Flag status. Last year Three Rivers had the lowest residual waste per household of 346kg per annum per household and was the seventh highest performing Council for recycling throughout the entire Country. 84% of Three Rivers residents said they were satisfied with the service provided by the Council. Independent studies showed the waste collection arrangements were as close to optimum as possible for the road network, we have a small and dedicated staff, fewer than neighbouring authorities, not the best paid but value working for a caring Council. 
The Administration reviewed the service annually, and was subject to benchmarking where possible, although this was difficult as other Councils were often reluctant to divulge their costs. By outsourcing services, any potential for future savings through joint working with other Hertfordshire Authorities would be restricted.  This had been a problem for Herts based Councils like Watford which outsourced their services on long-term contracts. He could not see how the Conservative Group could make the savings they envisaged without making cuts in the service and staff. The Council had previously contracted out the whole of the waste and grounds maintenance services, which made it very difficult for Members to obtain any operational information.  Did the Conservative Group believe there were any bidders who could make a commercial offer and make a profit?  It was more likely that one of the “big players” could put in a loss-leading bid in order to increase market share and seek to recover its return by fleecing the Council for the contract variations. This would be to the detriment of the Three Rivers residents and work against the best interests of the company’s shareholders. It was a high risk strategy for all concerned – remember Carillion – many companies find themselves in this situation when they try to expand their market share in this way.  
Councillor David Sansom said the Conservative budget focussed on one key issue – Rickmansworth car parking charges. Not only Rickmansworth residents, but residents across Three Rivers, thought it was a mistake.  Free shopper parking had enabled the shops to trade for years. Last year the Conservative Group said the Liberal Democrat budget was fiction as it included the profits from the homeless accommodation and the Rickmansworth car parking scheme, neither of which existed or had the necessary commissions. We were proved right since no money had entered the Council this financial year. Last year’s budget was creatively funded – to compare the original budget with the outturn at the end of the year where there were some shocking differences. Capital IT expenditure increased by 501%.  The Council had budgeted to spend £145k last year and actually spent £726,700 on IT, some £581k difference in just one year. The rest of the budget was more controlled but miscellaneous expenditure increased from £236k to £353k an increase of £117k, just under a 50% increase in one year.  This expenditure of £353k had not been itemised or explained. This Council’s spending was out of control – until you stop accepting overspends dressed up as variances, the situation would not improve.
POST MEETING NOTE:

The question on Miscellaneous expenditure had been raised at the P&R Committee meeting on 29 January 2018.  A post meeting note was included in the Minutes from this meeting and is provided below in these minutes for Members’ information:

A Member asked if details could be provided to the Committee on what was included in the Miscellaneous expenditure of £236,242.



POST MEETING NOTE:

“The cost centre contains those items of corporate income and expenditure that do not fall into any specific category.  Within the budget are three large budget items:

 

· £45,000 for the Apprenticeship levy (a compulsory tax on employers to help fund the development and delivery of apprenticeships)
· £50,000 pump priming funding for the Council’s future trading activities (the revenue costs incurred in investigating commercial opportunities for the Property Investment Board, for example: new investment property searches)
· £150,000 provision for asbestos works claims from Thrive in accordance with the 2008 housing stock transfer to Thrive Homes Ltd)  
 

There are some other minor amounts of income and expenditure.”

Councillor Martin Trevett stated the Conservative budget did not address the ongoing deficit on parking enforcement. There were rules on the use of any surplus generated, for example for on and off street parking. The Government was clear that enforcement costs should not be run at a loss, and should be funded by parking schemes, not Council Tax or other Council income. Authorities generated sufficient funds from car parking charges to cover their deficit –TRDC did not.  In the unlikely event that the Conservative privatisation plans generated a saving, it should not be used to subsidise parking enforcements and the Council would still be left with a deficit of £180K in parking enforcement.
Councillor Ralph Sangster focussed on the additional funds to be raised on garage rental increases which he thought were about £90,000 this year and in the forthcoming years. He had viewed the PID presented at the Policy and Resources Committee in January and under Point 3.2 the proposals were the remaining garages, which might require improvement, and could provide potential income from £26k to £64k, an enormous difference between the two.  How would that occur from a proposed investment of £800K?
Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst focussed on the areas of continued improvement being made by the Council including the move for free burials for all children under the age of 18.  The Council had retained funding for local buses unlike other Councils in Hertfordshire and where the County Council had cut funding for buses. The Council had a very successful Rivertech operation which was for the whole of the District despite the papers saying it was for Rickmansworth only, supporting local entrepreneurs and was moving into its third phase. The Council continued to provide £75,000 to support cycle routes and £9k for new bus shelters although not a statutory obligation of the District Council.  Highways improvements were not a statutory obligation, but £90k was being provided, and £152k in improvements and protection of grass verges. All positive measures to support residents. The Council continued support Leavesden Country Park and the excellent work Officers had done in terms of the successful Heritage Lottery Funding bid.  He applauded the work in conjunction with our partners at Warner Brothers and other local organisations. 
The Conservative Group were looking to outsource the waste and recycling services, going against National trend. A number of Local Authories were bringing their services back in-house: Liverpool, Slough, Ribble Valley, Hounslow and last week, Blackpool. The reasons for this were the reasons why we brought the service back in-house many years ago and successfully saved around £5million to increase control and oversight of this key service and the opportunity for more flexibility in its delivery arrangements.  The Leader of the Council had stated that savings had been made over the years whereas the contractor had only offered these through service reductions. By taking the service back in house, the Council had been able to make changes to the service, collections and provide substantial savings.  The suggestion from the Conservative Group to privatise the services had not worked and would not work in Three Rivers.

Councillor Debbie Morris wished to pick up on Councillor Giles-Medhurst’s point on free child burials that the administration would be offering, this was also included in the Conservative Group budget because they also felt it was important in times of hardship and tragedy that parents and families were not caused further suffering if their child dies and having to pay the cost of their burial.

Councillor Angela Killick noted in the Administration budget there was a growth bid of £10k for expenditure on open spaces but on drilling into the P&R Committee papers you find that the baseline of £40k which was a 25% increase.  What was more significant was that the trees and landscapes budget of £395k and the TRDC grounds maintenance budget of £654k, so the three together were £1.1m but nowhere can a Councillor or Member of the public find the details of what that money was likely to be spent on or the last year’s expenditure. If this Council believed in transparency, the website needs to be made more use-friendly with details more easily accessible. 

Councillor Heather Kenison commented on the Administration proposal to increase the garden waste collection charge.  Garden waste must surely be part of the Three Rivers ethos to encourage.  When the charge was introduced, uptake had been uncertain but proved to be better than expected. Will residents continue to sign up for this service given the proposed £5 increase on the current charge for the first bin which represents an increase of over 14%, well above the rate of inflation.  If the alternative proposal was chosen this would be greater than a 40% increase on the current charge. Coupled with an increase in Council Tax, would residents, who are certainly not receiving pay awards of that order, say enough was enough? They may decide that the service no longer represents good value and withdraw from the scheme. What would residents do with their garden refuse then? Composting was an option for some but many residents did not have the space for bulky compost bins nor was all garden refuse readily compostable. One option would be to place it in the normal household bin, which would have a detrimental effect on the Council’s recycling rates. Other alternatives may be to take it to the household waste centre or simply fly tip. If a substantial number of residents fail to use the service, the figure included in the Adminsitration budget may not be realistic.

Councillor Reena Ranger noticed there was an increase in the grant for the Youth Council to £2,000.  Previously, a grant of £1,000 was awarded to organisations that came before the Youth Council after applying for a grant with the students awarding the grant in varying degrees and apportionment.  Now the format of the Youth Council had changed, how would this money be spent – would it still be for community organisations and local initiatives, how was it to be applied for and awarded.  The Youth Council did amazing work in engaging young people and it should still be given the authority to distribute the money as they see fit.
Councillor Sarah Nelmes said it was unfair and inaccurate to suggest there were any problems in terms of the Council’s efficiency in providing value for money. The Council’s External Auditors report of 26 September 2017 gave a favourable report on value for money and said that the Council had correct arrangements in place to secure our economy and have effective use of resources. To suggest that Officers were doing other than that was unfair. I am not surpised that the Conservative Group are able to find companies to outsource grounds maintenance for 5% less than it currently costs because you have budgeted for spending millions of pounds on replacing all the refuse vehicles for them which would not be a good use of resources.

In terms of garden waste, it was a shame the cost had to be increased but it would be much more unfair to have people who do not have gardens effectively cross-subsidsing people who do.  It was fair that residents who use the garden waste service should bear the extra cost so I would urge everyone to support the Administration budget.

Councillor Chris Whateley-Smith had one concern on a proposal in the Conservatives budget on extending the two-hour parking across the District.  In Abbots Langley they had one hour free parking in certain areas which ensured a constant churn of shoppers. He was pleased there was a proposal to look at parking in Croxley Green and Kings Langley and other areas that had specific parking problems.

Councillor Chris Lloyd read an article from 2012 on garden waste. Some Councils were charging £70 in 2012, Wokingham £60 and Sheffield were charging £57.60. Councils everywhere were charging for this service.  If everyone composted their waste, there was less going in so it was a balance which needed to be made. 
Councillor Alex Michaels replied to Councillor Ranger’s question on the Youth Council stating that the format had changed and it was hoped to continue to make improvements which may incur a bit more funding. The Youth Council had not awarded any grants this year and the reason was that it was not in line with the Three Rivers grant-making procedures rules.  The number of students attending had increased from around 25-30 to hopefully 250 this year.  There was still a need for more funding next year to be able to do more. He hoped everyone would support this. It was an initiative he hoped everyone be part of.
Councillor Paula Hiscocks recommended the Conservative budget because they had listened to over 1,600 residents who were opposed to introducing parking charges in Rickmansworth. Outsourcing the waste management services would save money to allow the two hour free shopper parking to continue in Rickmansworth but no increase in the stealth payment for the brown bins. The Conservative budget proposed to remove the parking charges for the following reasons: All the local Ward Councillors, Rickmansworth Residents Association and Batchworth Community Council were against the parking charges along with 1,600 public users of Rickmansworth, local traders and businesses. Rickmansworth was the only town which served Croxley Green, Mill End, Maple Cross and Chorleywood with banks and building societies. This Council had ignored the recommendations of the Consultant paid over £10K to give advice. The Consultant’s recommendation was to increase the turnover of cars but instead the Administration had decided to increase car parking to four hours which would have totally the opposite effect. Quoting from the consultant report she said: “Rickmansworth car parks require proactive management to free up space and increase turnover. It had been proven that when significant numbers of customers consistently fail or struggle to park, towns and villages develop a reputation of parking difficulties which can have a negative impact on the local economy and town centre trade.”
There were already four empty shops in Rickmansworth town centre. The Government were allowing District Councils to keep more of the business rates to pay for local services. If we lose shops and businesses from our principal town we may solve some of the parking deficit but the Council would have less money to spend on other services. Parking charges was a very short-sighted measure. To propose changing our nearest, most accessible and only covered car park into all day commuter parking as it would make more money was astounding.  

For families using the Children’s story sessions in the library, they would now have to pay an extra £1 for parking, seeing an afternoon film at Watersmeet, an extra £3 for parking, seeing friends for coffee or a meal, add an extra £1 or £3. A visit to the dentist or chiropodist where you often have to wait, at least an extra £1. A pensioner’s midweek cut, shampoo and set, now an extra £1.  Rickmansworth was a community: people shop and socialise.  One hour was hardly time to pop into a couple of shops, let alone stop for a chat or a coffee. Many young parents and older people buy from the local shops, not to mention the volunteers who work at Watersmeet, and in the four High Street charity shops who would now have to pay for their parking. The Council would be shutting down our community as well as local businesses.
What we had left in our budget was money for parking meters which should be in all shoppers car parks throughout the whole District. Traffic Enforcement Officers would be able to see at a glance when the two hour free parking had expired and this would help the turnover of cars and bring money from all over the District into the parking budget; a much fairer system. We do not believe consultation and due diligence had been done and therefore proposed this alternative budget which would allow Rickmansworth to keep free parking for two hours. 

Councillor Sara Bedford thanked Officers for the immense amount of work they put into the budget preparation. She thanked the Liberal Democrat team for supporting them with all their ideas.  Central Government had shown what they think of Local Government and the amount of spending on Local Government had been cut further and further each year.  Councils had less and less money to spend.  That morning at Hertfordshire County Council they were reminded how much extra money the 10 DUP MPs had managed to receive from this Government. Why haven’t our MPs and other MPs in the Government managed to do the same for the Local Authorities? 
The Conservative Leader of the County Council, David Williams, had said it was: “Totally wrong to use reserves to fund ongoing expenditure” but that is what the Conservative Group were proposing here at this Council. 
She had spoken with Senior Managers at Herts County Council regarding the cost of the Council’s waste and environmental services. We discussed at length the opportunities to save money and was told there was no way we could do this. The Herts Waste Partnership had agreed that we had fully optimised our rounds and a Senior Manager and a Lead Member at Herts County Council both told me they didn’t think Three Rivers could save any money through outsourcing as we had maximised our savings when we outsourced under compulsory competitive tendering.  Three Rivers had cut the fat from the waste and environmental services years ago when we outsourced the service but needed to be sure so we asked the experts. Our Lead Member, Councillor Phil Brading, who had been responsible for waste services for around 25 years and is well respected as part of the Hertsways Partnership had provided the same thoughts. The Director responsible said “you are asking how to make savings on the current service, not provide a different one.” He maintained that our current waste collection service was as fully optimised as it can be. We have excellent customer satisfaction for our service and extremely good recycling performance.” 
Whilst an outsourcing exercise could be undertaken to produce a paper saving this would have to come at the expense of the quality of the service and in my opinion the frequency of collections and the number of missed bins. With regards to grounds maintenance, a reduction in the service would lead to a loss of green flag status for our parks as cutting street cleansing would lead to more litter and complaints with charging for the collection of green waste would be further increased to make up some of the short fall. These remarks were backed by the Chief Executive. 
By eroding standards the 5% savings could only be achieved if we moved to a monthly residual collection, further price rises, a drop in recycling activity, cutting litter picking and cutting back on the maintenance of our parks and open spaces. The Conservative Group proposal would be a “think of a number budget” to fill a specific purpose as Councillor Sansom admitted, the central part of their budget was around free parking in one part of the town, hardly a budget for everyone in this District. As Councillor Sarah Nelmes said earlier, our External Auditors were very happy with our value for money and our use of resources. I would like to recommend the Administration budget which will not jeopardise the future of this Council for short term policial gain. 
Councillor Alex Hayward stated that Officers do a good job but they only do what the Administration tell them to do. Whilst the Auditors gave a glowing report, they also gave a glowing report to Carillion.  With regard to waste services, we discussed this with the Finance team and we specifically didn’t take out the capital costs of vehicles and premises until that consultation period with a future provider. The Chief Executive explained this in detail to me and I am sure he can explain it to you on how tenders work.  This would be part of the negotiation and if the capital of the vehicles and premises were removed, the potential savings of 5% would dramatically increase. 

With regard to the Youth Council it was great that they had grown but we need to be careful as I believe there was a recent issue in Chorleywood which had led to mixed messages going out to the public regarding the playground. 

There had been much talk about the car parking charges and the Council being in deficit on the car parking. This had been the case for the last ten years and charging had not taken place. The Council are not allowed to make a profit from car parking but we are allowed to subsidise car parking but not to the detriment of an outside provider. We don’t have NCP in Three Rivers so we are allowed to continue subsidising the parking which was why it was included in the Conservative budget. Sadly for the residents, we realise that as the opposition our proposals are unlikely to be adopted tonight.  I would encourage the Councillors to have the courage to vote with us for a better future for our residents.

Councillor Matthew Bedford stated that Councillor Ralph Sangster had not looked at the detail of the budget because the proposed £800k for the garages had now been reduced to a much smaller programme phased over a longer period.  The additional income came from an increase in the weekly rentals proposed. Councillor Angela Killick, by all means raise your suggestion either with officers or at a Committee meeting and we can look at what might be feasible, I have no problem with making information available in terms of what we are spending money on.  
On Garden waste, we need to be alert to the issue of take up of the garden waste and our assessment is that it would still represent very good value for money in comparison to the other options that you mention Councillor Kenison, not least having to go to the household waste recycling depot on a regular basis. Our view is therefore we are not likely to see a significant reduction.

To come back to Councillor Sansom and Councillor Hayward’s comments which were financially incorrect.  The spending was capital expenditure which either provided an asset for the benefit of residents in Three Rivers, or more significantly for this debate, provided ongoing revenue savings for the Council, so value for money in fact. Some of the examples given by Councillor Sansom of money being moved from one year to another, where there was a saving in one year and an apparent over-spend in another, the combination of the two was exactly the same from where you started from. 

The Conservative budget proposed spending the best part of £2million more over the next three years than the Liberal Democrat budget, but for very little results.  It imperils the future financial stability of the Council, leaves us with an annual deficit in the third year whereby we would only be able to fund a deficit at that level for one more year beyond the end of the mid-term plan before we were into serious financial crisis.  That was not a budget which this Council should support and it was a budget which was clearly pulled together for polictical gain and not with the serious intention of providing services and benefitting the people of Three Rivers so I would urge Members to reject the Conservative budget and to support the Liberal Democrat budget.
On being put to Council the Conservative Group Budget was declared LOST the voting being 15 For, 23 Against and 0 Abstentions and in accordance with budget setting legislation a recorded vote was requested the details of which were as follows:

For: Councillors Diana Barber, Rupert Barnes, Eric Bishop, Kemal Butt, David Coltman, Valerie Coltman, Alex Hayward Paula Hiscocks, Heather Kenison, Angela Killick, Debbie Morris, Reena Ranger, Ralph Sangster, David Sansom and Alison Wall.

Against: Councillors Matthew Bedford, Sara Bedford, Phil Brading, Martin Brooks, Stephen Cox, Steve Drury, Peter Getkahn, Stephen Giles-Medhurst, Joan King, Stephen King, Chris Lloyd, David Major, Joy Mann, Keith Martin, Alex Michaels, Sarah Nelmes, Alison Scarth, Andrew Scarth, Roger Seabourne, Martin Trevett, Kate Turner, Chris Whately-Smith and Phil Williams.
Abstentions: 0
On being put to Council the Liberal Democrat Administration Budget was declared CARRIED the voting being 20 For, 15 Against and 3 Abstentions and in accordance with budget setting legislation a recorded vote was requested the details of which were as follows:

For: Councillors Matthew Bedford, Sara Bedford, Phil Brading, Martin Brooks, Steve Drury, Peter Getkahn, Stephen Giles-Medhurst, Chris Lloyd, David Major, Joy Mann, Keith Martin, Alex Michaels, Sarah Nelmes, Alison Scarth, Andrew Scarth, Roger Seabourne, Martin Trevett, Kate Turner, Chris Whately-Smith and Phil Williams.
Against:
Councillors Diana Barber, Rupert Barnes, Eric Bishop, Kemal Butt, David Coltman, Valerie Coltman, Alex Hayward Paula Hiscocks, Heather Kenison, Angela Killick, Debbie Morris, Reena Ranger, Ralph Sangster, David Sansom and Alison Wall.

Abstentions: Councillors Stephen Cox, Joan King and Stephen King.


RESOLVED:

1.    The Council notes the following pressures on its budget:

· Revenue Support Grant (RSG) will reduce from £3.0m in 2013/14 to 

£0.01m in 2018/19 and to zero in 2019/20;

· The proposed National Joint Council pay award. This level of pay award 
has previously been capped but this has been set at 2% in
2018/19 
and will mean a pressure of £0.7m over the medium term.

 2.  Council further notes the following achievements, enabling services to be 
protected without steep increases in its council tax:

· Cashable efficiency savings averaging over £0.3m per year, sustained 
over 
the last thirteen years; and further cashable efficiency gains and additional 
income planned over the course of the medium term financial plan;

· Increased income, excluding government grants and council tax, rising 
from £6.1m in 2013/14 to £8.6m in 2020/21. This includes returns on 
the 
investment into property assets, which may be funded from a combination 
of internal borrowing or prudential borrowing. 

3.   Council agrees the following actions;
(a)
That the 2017/18 revised estimates for the revenue account be approved giving a balance at 31 March 2018 of £3.347m.
(b)
That the draft revenue estimates in respect of the revenue account for the period 1 April 2018 to 31 March 2021 be approved. (Appendix 1 attached)
(c)
That £2.0m be considered as a prudent minimum balance for the general fund.

(d)
That the capital expenditure plans from the period 1 April 2017 to 31 March 2021 be approved and notes the capital balances carried forward for future years. (Appendix 2 attached)

(e)
That the Council’s total capital investment programme for 2017/18 be approved at £18.585m. 
(f)
That the arrangements for funding the 2017/2018 capital investment programme resulting in an estimated balance of capital resources at 31 March 2018 of £12.394m be approved. 

(g)  That the financial and budgetary risks be approved and their management be monitored by the Audit Committee. (Appendix 3 attached).
(h) That the Council the Treasury Management Strategy Statement 2018/19 to 2020/2021 be approved. (Appendix 4 attached).
 (i)
That the Council notes the Director of Finance’s advice on the robustness of the estimates and the adequacy of the financial reserves.

CL71/17
COUNCIL TAX – DISTRICT ELEMENT
This item (item 8) (Council Tax – District Element) had not been available five clear days before the meeting, as information from other authorities had not been available, but was of sufficient urgency to be considered by Council to enable the Council to despatch Council Tax bills by the required deadline.


Councillor Matthew Bedford reported that this was an arithmetic calculation based on the budget that had just been agreed. The Council Tax base was agreed in December 2017.  

Councillor Paula Hiscocks said looking at the special expenses at Appendix 1, Rickmansworth had to pay special expenses for Watersmeet and the Aquadrome which had always been divided between the four unparished areas.  However, Batchworth Community Council was now paying the whole expense of whereas the unparished areas paid nothing.  Considering one of the entrances was in one of the unparished areas in Mill End she found it unfair that the residents of Rickmansworth and Moor Park and Eastbury were paying the whole of this special expense. 

Councillor Matthew Bedford replied that special expenses had already been discussed and agreed at Full Council in December 2017. The figures could not be published before that afternoon because of the need for Hertfordshire County Council.

Councillor Matthew Bedford proposed, duly seconded, the recommendations in the report.
On being put to Council the Chairman declared the motion CARRIED the voting being 26 For, 2 Against and 10 Abstentions and in accordance with budget setting legislation a recorded vote was requested the details of which were as follows:

For: Councillors Diana Barber, Rupert Barnes, Matthew Bedford, Sara Bedford, Eric Bishop, Phil Brading, Martin Brooks, Stephen Cox, Steve Drury, Peter Getkahn, Stephen Giles-Medhurst, Chris Lloyd, David Major, Joy Mann, Keith Martin, Alex Michaels, Joan King, Stephen King, Sarah Nelmes, Alison Scarth, Andrew Scarth, Roger Seabourne, Martin Trevett, Kate Turner, Chris Whately-Smith and Phil Williams.

Against:
Councillors Paula Hiscocks and David Sansom.

Abstentions: Councillors Kemal Butt, David Coltman, Valerie Coltman, Alex Hayward,Heather Kenison, Angela Killick, Debbie Morris, Reena Ranger, Ralph Sangster and Alison Wall.

RESOLVED:

That the following amounts be calculated for the year 2018/19 in accordance with Sections 31 to 36 
of the Local Government Finance Act 1992:-

	(a)
	£49,163,805
	being the aggregate of the amounts which the Council estimates for the items set out in Section 31A(2) of the Act taking into account all precepts issued to it by parish councils.

	(b)
	£40,783,211
	being the aggregate of the amounts which the Council estimates for the items set out in Section 31A(3) of the Act.

	(c)
	£8,380,594
	being the amount by which the aggregate (a) above exceeds the aggregate at (b) above.

	(d)
	£219.14
	being the amount at (c) above divided by the council tax base, as the basic amount of its Council Tax for the year (including parish precepts).

	(e)
	£3,065,663
	being the aggregate amount of all special items (parish precepts and special expenses) 

	(f)
	£138.98
	being the basic amount of its Council Tax for the year for dwellings in those parts of the area to which no special item relates.


	(g)
	Parts of the Council’s Area
	£

	
	Abbots Langley
	220.10

	
	Batchworth
	221.42

	
	Chorleywood
	230.72

	
	Croxley Green
	217.59

	
	Sarratt
	225.86

	
	Watford Rural
	214.38

	
	Unparished
	203.17


	
	
	being the amounts given by adding to the amount at (f) above the amounts of the special item or items relating to the dwellings in those parts of the Council’s area listed above divided by the council tax base, as the basic amounts of its Council Tax for the year for dwellings in those parts of its area to which one or more special items relate.


(h) [image: image1.emf]A B C D E F G H

£ £ £ £ £ £ £ £

Abbots Langley 146.73 171.19 195.64 220.10 269.01 317.92 366.83 440.20

Batchworth 147.61 172.22 196.82 221.42 270.62 319.83 369.03 442.84

Chorleywood 153.81 179.45 205.08 230.72 281.99 333.26 384.53 461.44

Croxley Green 145.06 169.24 193.41 217.59 265.94 314.30 362.65 435.18

Sarratt 150.57 175.67 200.76 225.86 276.05 326.24 376.43 451.72

Watford Rural 142.92 166.74 190.56 214.38 262.02 309.66 357.30 428.76

Unparished 135.45 158.02 180.60 203.17 248.32 293.47 338.62 406.34

Parts of the Council's 

Area

Valuation Band


	
	
	being the amounts given by multiplying the amounts at (g) above by the proportion in paragraph 3.7 of the report.


CL72/17
SETTING THE COUNCIL TAX
This item (item 9) (Setting the Council Tax) had not been available five clear days before the meeting, as information from other authorities had not been available, but was of sufficient urgency to be considered by Council to enable the Council to despatch Council Tax bills by the required deadline.

	Councillor Matthew Bedford moved, duly seconded, the recommendations in the report.
  
On being put to Council the Chairman declared the motion CARRIED the voting being 26 For, 2 Against and 10 Abstentions and in accordance with budget setting legislation a recorded vote was requested the details of which were as follows:

For:  Councillors Diana Barber, Rupert Barnes, Matthew Bedford, Sara Bedford, Eric Bishop, Phil Brading, Martin Brooks, Stephen Cox, Steve Drury, Peter Getkahn, Stephen Giles-Medhurst, Chris Lloyd, David Major, Joy Mann, Keith Martin, Alex Michaels, Joan King, Stephen King, Sarah Nelmes, Alison Scarth, Andrew Scarth, Roger Seabourne, Martin Trevett, Kate Turner, 
Chris Whately-Smith and Phil Williams.

Against:
Councillors Paula Hiscocks and David Sansom.

Abstentions: Councillors Kemal Butt, David Coltman, Valerie Coltman, Alex Hayward, Heather Kenison, Angela Killick, Debbie Morris, Reena Ranger, Ralph Sangster and Alison Wall.

	RESOLVED:

That it be noted that for the year 2018/19 the Hertfordshire County Council and the Police and Crime Commissioner for Hertfordshire have stated the following amounts in precepts issued to the Council, in accordance with Section 40 of the Local Government Finance Act 1992, for each of the categories of dwelling shown below:-
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£ £ £ £ £ £ £ £

Hertfordshire County 

Council

816.46 952.51 1,088.60 1,224.67 1,496.83 1,768.96 2,041.13 2,449.34

Hertfordshire County 

Council  Adult Social Care

63.85 74.51 85.14 95.79 117.07 138.37 159.64 191.58

Police & Crime 

Commissioner

109.33 127.56 145.78 164.00 200.44 236.89 273.33 328.00

Total 989.64 1,154.58 1,319.52 1,484.46 1,814.34 2,144.22 2,474.10 2,968.92

Valuation Band

Precepting Authority


That, having calculated the aggregate in each case the Council in accordance with Section 30(2) of the Local Government Finance Act 1992, hereby sets the following amounts as the amounts of Council Tax for the year 2018/19 for each of the categories of dwellings shown below:-
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£ £ £ £ £ £ £ £

Abbots Langley 1,136.37 1,325.77 1,515.16 1,704.56 2,083.35 2,462.14 2,840.93 3,409.12

Batchworth 1,137.25 1,326.80 1,516.34 1,705.88 2,084.96 2,464.05 2,843.13 3,411.76

Chorleywood 1,143.45 1,334.03 1,524.60 1,715.18 2,096.33 2,477.48 2,858.63 3,430.36

Croxley Green 1,134.70 1,323.82 1,512.93 1,702.05 2,080.28 2,458.52 2,836.75 3,404.10

Sarratt 1,140.21 1,330.25 1,520.28 1,710.32 2,090.39 2,470.46 2,850.53 3,420.64

Watford Rural 1,132.56 1,321.32 1,510.08 1,698.84 2,076.36 2,453.88 2,831.40 3,397.68

Unparished 1,125.09 1,312.60 1,500.12 1,687.63 2,062.66 2,437.69 2,812.72 3,375.26

Valuation Band & Charges

Parts of the Council's 

Area





CL73/17
COUNCIL PAY POLICY STATEMENT 2018
Councillor Matthew Bedford proposed, seconded by Councillor Alex Hayward, 

the recommendations in the report.

On being put to Council the motion was declared CARRIED by the Chairman the voting being unanimous. 
RESOLVED:



Agreed the report.
CL74/17
REVISED COUNCIL CALENDAR 2018/19
Councillo Sara Bedford moved, duly seconded, the revised Council Calendar for 2018/19.


RESOLVED:


That the Revised Council Calendar be Approved.

CL 75/17
QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC

There were none.
CL76/17
CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENTS
Councillor Diana Barber recalled a few of the events she had attended since the previous meeting, the Pantomime and the 30th Anniversary of the opening of the Museum.  Further highlights included meeting the Druids at the Croxley Wassail and the Electric Umbrella and the pancake race organised by the volunteers at Watford and District Mencap.  

This year the end of the Great War would be remembered, as well as the celebration  of Women Suffragettes.  How much our predecessors had sacrificed to give us the peaceful society we now live in.  She had attended holocaust memorial services and listened to the harrowing first hand accounts of survivors of from the concentration camps.  This year’s theme for all the services was the power of words. She had met a number of people from different faiths and a number of political beliefs all working to make their communities better.  As Chair she had hoped that this Council would be doing the same whilst agreeing to differ, but with the need to respect each others views in the knowledge that we are all working for the common good.  She said she had been saddened by the fact that whilst everyone in the chamber tonight was trying to do just that the public seemed to have lost their respect for us.  This was a sad indictment of our work here at the Council that we had failed to show that unity of purpose.  
She had been honoured to represent TRDC this year and had tried to prove that we were welcoming, respectful, and building a future for our children to enjoy a peaceful democracy.  In this chamber, we must never lose respect for each other but never be afraid to stand up for our beliefs.  In May I will hand over to Councillor Martin Brooks with my very best wishes and I hope he enjoys his year as much as I have enjoyed mine.
CL77/17  
RECOMMENDATION FROM THE SUSTAINABLE DEVELOPMENT PLANNING AND TRANSPORT COMMITTEE (SDPTC)
Council received the recommendation of the SDPTC on the Contracting out of the Homelessness Reviews to an Independent Reviewer and were advised of an amendment by the Lead Member for Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes that the decision be delegated to the Director in consultation with the Lead Member for Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes. 

RESOLVED:

Noted and Endorsed the Report and the Decisions of the Committee including the amendments to Recommendations 11.3 and 11.4 that the decision be delegated to the Director in consultation with the Lead Member for Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes.
CL78/17  REPORTS AND QUESTIONS TO THE LEADER AND LEAD MEMBERS

LEADER OF THE COUNCIL
The Leader of the Council gave the following thanks to:
· Bob Watson for all his work in the Finance team and wished him well in his new job.
· Malcolm Clarke for his 40 years’ service to the Council.  She said what a superb Officer he was for the Council and a fantastic person to deal with.
· Claire May as the Lead Officer on the issues regarding the local plan for all her work with the other Authorities and County Council who were working together to look at future infrastructure requirements and looking at further Government funding for this.  
· Charlotte Gomes, Jo Copley, Lisa Cook and Elaine Johnson for the successful bid for Heritage Lottery Funding for Leavesden Country Park 
· Kimberley Rowley, Claire Westwood Matthew Roberts and Adam Ralton for their quality work and speed of decision making on planning applications.  TRDC were the top Authority in Hertfordshire for dealing with planning applications.
· Kimberley Grout and the Housing Team for all their work on the Homelessness Reduction Act.

Question from Cllr Stephen Cox to Cllr Sara Bedford, Leader of the Council

Given that the Administration believes it runs the Council well, how long does it consider reasonable for a Member to wait for a reply to an email from an officer? 

The Leader of the Council advised that there was a set time of 10 working days to expect a reponse.  
Question from Cllr Alex Michaels to Cllr Sara Bedford, Leader of the Council

How much it would cost to hold a by-election in a TRDC ward on 3 May?

The Leader of the Council replied there would be no cost as all the 13 Wards had an election coming up on 3 May.

SUSTAINABLE DEVELOPMENT, PLANNING AND TRANSPORT

There was no update to the report. 

The Lead Member for Economic Development, Sustainability and Transport advised that prior to the next Sustainable Development and Planning Meeting in March there would be an invitation to Members of the Council at 6.30pm  to view the Rivertech facility following a presentation.

POST MEETING NOTE:

The invitation to review the Rivertech facilities had been deferred to before the June meeting of the Infrastructure, Housing and Economic Development Committee.

Question from Cllr Joan King to Cllr Martin Trevett, Lead Member for Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes

What commitment can the Lead Member for the Administration give that parking charges will not be a feature of South Oxhey beyond the station car park?

The Lead Member for Housing, Planning and Straategic Schemes said no parking charges would be introduced in South Oxhey apart from the Station car park without a full evaluation of parking needs and demand, which was unlikely to become clear until after the regeneration project was complete.  
Does the Lead Member believe there is an overspill of car parking taking place in South Oxhey which is associated with the garage since granting planning permission for its move from Station Approach?

The Lead Member for Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes replied that Officers were aware of a parking problem on and around Oxhey Drive and were investigating what enforcement powers could be utilised in the circumstances. 

Question from Cllr Paula Hiscocks to Cllr Martin Trevett, Lead Member for Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes

Have the parking pay and display machines been ordered? If so when were they ordered?

The Lead Member for Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes advised that  new pay and display parking machines were ordered in November 2017.
Councillor Paula Hiscocks asked a supplementary question on whether these machines were to be installed in the Aquadrome and Leavesden Country Park, and if so why?
The Lead Member for Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes stated that as part of the new parking enforcement contract, to be provided by Hertsmere BC from 9 April 2018, the contractor had suggested that we introduce parking machines in all off-street car parks, to make parking enforcement more efficient by requiring car park users to display a ticket to show when they arrived.  The introduction of free vend machines in the Council’s car parks was agreed by Members of the Policy and Resources Committee in October 2017.  At present, enforcement officers have to write down every vehicle registration in their notebooks so the display of tickets will assist with more effective enforcement.  He was unsure whether machines would be installed in the Aquadrome and Leavesden Country Park so would provide a written response.
LEISURE, WELLBEING AND HEALTH
There were no updates to the reports

Councillor Lloyd advised that the same answer covered the two questions below:

Question from Cllr David Sansom to Cllr Chris Lloyd, Lead Member for Leisure, Community and Wellbeing

Following Fusion’s withdrawal from the DBOM Leisure Contract are you confident that Sports and Leisure Management Ltd will be able to manage the Council’s existing facilities successfully while completing the construction of the new Swimming Pool and Facilities at South Oxhey?

Question from Cllr Stephen Cox to Cllr Chris Lloyd, Lead Member for Leisure, Community and Wellbeing

Should residents be concerned by Fusion’s withdrawal as the preferred bidder of the Three Rivers DBOM and Leisure Management Contract?  What guarantees can be provided that South Oxhey will not end up with second best in terms of the refurbishment of the Centre and the proposed swimming pool?

The Lead Member for Leisure, Community and Wellbeing advised that no  formal decision had yet been made on whether to go forward with Sports and Leisure Management Ltd (SLM), the reserve bidder. Discussions with SLM had commenced and a report would go to a future Policy and Resource Committee Meeting. It was worth noting that SLM were the second largest operator of Local Authority leisure facilities, presently operate 49 contracts and are currently in the mobilisation stage for three other contracts.  They had recently been awarded both the Watford and Dacorum Leisure Management Contracts. 

Councillor David Sansom asked a supplementary question stating that the biggest problem with this contract was building the swimming pool and managing it.  Would the Committee consider putting the construction of the pool in with the management contract?
The Lead Member for Leisure, Community and Wellbeing replied that this would not be considered.
Councillor Stephen Cox asked a supplementary question on whether the Lead Member was still confident this can be delivered for TRDC residents

The Lead Member for Leisure, Community and Wellbeing were confident this would be delivered.

GENERAL PUBLIC SERVICES AND COMMUNITY SAFETY

The Lead Member for General Public Services had three items to highlight:
He wished to congratulate Jennie Probert, the Environmental Strategy Manager for her work on the Hertfordshire Fly Tipping Group, developing a County wide communications campaign raising awareness of fly tipping. 

He advised that the Government was consulting on ways to improve householder awareness of their duties of  care  which included the possibility of  introducing a fixed penalty to householders who fail to pass their waste to an authorised waste carrier.  The consultation closed on 6 March.  The fixed penalty approach would provide Local Authorities with a more proportionate and less costly means of enforcement than proceeding through the court.  

He advised that he had a pre-release version of the new App which Environmental Services would be releasing soon which would provide residents with a wide range of information on their local waste recycling service including collection dates specific to their address, details of what can and cannot be placed in each bin.  Information on a wide range of items that can be recycled locally with relevant locations.  The App would also enable notifications to changes to the service eg in adverse weather conditions.  This was another example of how the Officers work proactively to improve and add value to the service the Council provided and Officers should be thanked and congratulated by this Council.

Question from Cllr Joan King to Cllr Phil Brading, Lead Member for Public Services

How many households have requested a replacement silver food recycling pod in the last 12 months and are any statistics kept as to why?

The Lead Member for Public Services stated that:

There had been around 2,200 requests for replacement pods and around 1,200 requests for pods for a variety of reasons.  This was broken down into three categories:

Replacement of damaged pod – Circa 1,000

Replacement of missing pod – Circa 1,200

Other (this could be 2nd pods, new residents, new builds, replacements) - Circa 1,200


RESOURCES AND SHARED SERVICES

No update to the report.
Question from Cllr Stephen Cox to Cllr Matthew Bedford, Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services

If a request for filming is received please can Members be reminded what the protocol is in respect of informing Ward Members?

The Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services replied that there was no obligation to inform the Council about filming taking place on private property or on the highway.  The Council would be aware of filming taking place on Council property.  Since this question was raised protocol was being put in place to ensure Ward Councillors would be informed in future if filming was taking place on TRDC property.
Under what circumstances will the present Administration refuse to sell amenity greens and amenity land in South Oxhey?

The Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services said any approach of this manner would be considered on its merits and be reported to Members accordingly. There was an existing procedure for requests coming in to purchase amenity greens and amenity land that involves consultation with the relevant Ward Members as well as with the relevant Lead Member and that procedure would be carried out in the event that any such request came in.  For larger and more valuable pieces of land, that request would go to Policy and Resources Committee where the decision will be made.

Councillor Stephen Cox wished to record his derision on behalf of the South Oxhey residents.  It appeared that for this Administration anything goes with regard to the sale of larger pieces of land in South Oxhey with the view that the more development the better.
The Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services said if this referred to a request in relation to the land in front of Ox Pasture Spring, Policy and Resources Committee would consider offers above a certain figure.  The expectation was that offers would not be forthcoming above that figure therefore it was unlikely that the land would be sold.

Question from Cllr Joan King to Cllr Matthew Bedford, Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services

How many vacancies are there presently at Three Rivers District Council and what percentage of the number of employees does this represent?

The Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services advised there were 15 vacant posts (4% of the headcount) – three were currently being advertised.
Questions from Cllr Stephen King to Cllr Matthew Bedford, Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services

How many staff had left this Authority’s employment in the last 12 months?  What percentage does this represent?
The Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services advised that there had been 56 leavers (17.25% of headcount) with 48 joiners in the same period.
Does the Lead Member believe that the impending loss of the Greengrocer in the precinct and the Baker in Bridlington Road represent a success?

The Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services advised it was always recognised that some traders would take the opportunity not to move to the new development but that new traders would come in, in addition to those transferring from existing shops.
Councillor Stephen King asked a supplementary question on whether the butchers being given 2 weeks notice to leave was adequate notice. 
The Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services advised that no  businesses had been given just two weeks notice.
CL79/17
REPORTS AND QUESTIONS TO THE CHAIRMEN OF THE AUDIT, 
PLANNING, LICENSING AND REGULATORY SERVICES COMMITTEES 
(RULE14)


AUDIT COMMITTEE
Councillor Sarah Nelmes advised that Committee had not met since the last Council meeting.  There were no questions.


PLANNING COMMITTEE
Councillor Chris Whately-Smith reported on a previous ‘stormy’ Planning Committee meeting that had left Members and Officers shocked.


LICENSING

The Chairman of the Licensing Committee had nothing to report.

REGULATORY SERVICES
The Chairman of the Regulatory Services Committee reported that an Extraordinary Regulatory Services Committee Meeting had been held in January to finalise outstanding issues regarding polling stations.  

Question from Cllr Stephen Cox to Cllr Steve Drury, Chairman of the Regulatory Services Committee

Does the Chairman of the Regulatory Services Committee share my disappointment that having avoided last position, South Oxhey has once again fallen to the bottom of the electoral registration league table on an 87.35% response rate – some 10% below the Ward with the greatest response as at 1 December 2017?
The Chairman shared Cllr Cox’s frustration.

Councillor Stephen Cox asked a supplementary question on whether there was anything that could be done in terms of low registration areas?  
Councillor Steve Drury advised he would be happy to meet to find a way forward.

Question from Cllr Stephen King to Cllr Steven Drury, Chairman of the Regulatory Services Committee

Will the Chairman of the Regulatory Services Committee accept the thanks of the Labour Group on behalf of local residents who will retain their polling station in the DCAA polling district of Oxhey Hall and Hayling?


Councillor Steve Drury responsed that he would forward the thanks on.
CL80/17
MOTIONS UNDER PROCEDURE RULE 11
Councillor Chris Lloyd, seconded by Councillor Peter Getkahn, moved under Notice duly given as follows:


Step-free access to Croxley Station

Council notes the desire from residents for, and feasibility of, step-free access to Croxley Station.

Council further notes the preliminary list from Transport for London (TfL) of stations which will become step-free by 2022.

Council is pleased to see Rickmansworth station on the list, but believes that Croxley should also benefit from the improved access.

Council therefore requests to TfL that Croxley station should be included on the final list of stations to benefit from step-free access by 2022, so that more local residents have the opportunity to travel for work and leisure.

On being put to Council the motion was declared CARRIED by the Chairman of the Council the voting being unanimous.

RESOLVED:

Council notes the desire from residents for, and feasibility of, step-free access to Croxley Station.

Council further notes the preliminary list from Transport for London (TfL) of stations which will become step-free by 2022.

Council is pleased to see Rickmansworth station on the list, but believes that Croxley should also benefit from the improved access.

Council therefore requests to TfL that Croxley station should be included on the final list of stations to benefit from step-free access by 2022, so that more local residents have the opportunity to travel for work and leisure.

Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst, seconded by Councillor Peter Getkahn, to move under Notice duly given as follows:

Metropolitan Line Extension
This Council regrets the decision by the Mayor of London to withdrawn his backing for the Metropolitan Line Extension unless ‘all additional potential cost overruns’ are underwritten.

Council notes that the project has secured a further £73m from the government to bridge the funding gap indicated by TfL in order to enable delivery. Council also notes the additional potential to develop land worth up to £40m.

Given the total funding from partners includes £45m contingency funding, Council is shocked that the Mayor is set to withdraw support for this essential infrastructure project that benefits both Hertfordshire and London, especially after his stated wish to run commuter services from outside the GLA area, and the desire to work with areas outside the capital, as expressed in the London Plan.

Council therefore reaffirms its support for the MLX project, urges the London Mayor to rethink his stance and continues to support the efforts of Hertfordshire County Council to secure the delivery of the MLX scheme.

On being put to Council the Chairman declared the Motion CARRIED the voting being 35 For, 0 Against and 3 Abstentions.

RESOLVED:

This Council regrets the decision by the Mayor of London to withdrawn his backing for the Metropolitan Line Extension unless ‘all additional potential cost overruns’ are underwritten.

Council notes that the project has secured a further £73m from the government to bridge the funding gap indicated by TfL in order to enable delivery. Council also notes the additional potential to develop land worth up to £40m.

Given the total funding from partners includes £45m contingency funding, Council is shocked that the Mayor is set to withdraw support for this essential infrastructure project that benefits both Hertfordshire and London, especially after his stated wish to run commuter services from outside the GLA area, and the desire to work with areas outside the capital, as expressed in the London Plan.

Council therefore reaffirms its support for the MLX project, urges the London Mayor to rethink his stance and continues to support the efforts of Hertfordshire County Council to secure the delivery of the MLX scheme.

Councillor David Sansom, seconded by Councillor Reena Ranger, to move under Notice duly given as follows:

This Council believes that care should be taken to ensure that Press Releases do not bring Councillors into disrepute and by definition the Council itself.

On being put to Council the motion was declared CARRIED by the Chairman of the Council the voting being 36 For, 0 Against and 2 Abstentions.

RESOLVED:

This Council believes that care should be taken to ensure that Press Releases do not bring Councillors into disrepute and by definition the Council itself.


POST MEETING NOTE:
As most Members were unaware of the circumstances behind the motion, it refers to criticism of Cllr Hiscocks for the confusion caused by her electronic petition (not submitted via the TRDC website) concerning the proposed parking measures, its paper counterparts and the responses to the Traffic Regulation Orders consultation out at the same time.  This confusion led to considerable officer time being spent on helping Cllr Hiscocks and on enabling the petition to be dealt with according to our procedures and enabling these objections also to be lodged as responses to the TROs, despite not being in the form  prescribed by the TRO process.  However, the criticism was briefly published without consultation with Cllr Hiscocks so the Chief Executive had it removed and requested the following statement to be posted on the TRDC website before the Council meeting:

“A recent release on our website identified and sought to lessen confusion amongst members of the public over the procedures for responding to the consultation on Traffic Regulation Orders and also submitting petitions to Three Rivers District Council.  This confusion was not lessened by Cllr Paula Hiscocks’ comment on her petition page and by a member of the public then quoting her and spreading the confusion via social media.  However, the TRDC release, which mentioned Cllr. Hiscocks, was released without first having given her the opportunity to see it.  This was discourteous and I apologise to Cllr Hiscocks.  Steven Halls, Chief Executive.”
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